
Dear PSC Chairman Baugh and PSC Commission Members 
 
At its regularly scheduled March meeting, held March 12, 2015, the ICA Board of 
Directors approved the Resolution attached to this email. In particular, I call your 
attention to the first 3 action items regarding zoning changes (keep in mind that in 
the material supporting the resolutions I defined the Broadway Edge as the north 
side of Broadway in the Irvington Historic District from NE 7th to NE 28th and 
from Broadway to NE Tillamook-the area is better defined on the attached zoning 
map):  
 
1. For the area in the Broadway Edge presently zoned CX between NE 7th and NE 

16th, change this zoning to CM 2, which is  mixed use neighborhood, subject to 
the final zoning details. 

2. Rezone  the multifamily zoning in the Broadway Edge between NE 7th and NE 
16th from RH  to R-1.  

3. Rezone the multifamily zoning in the Broadway Edge between NE 7th and NE 
22nd from R-1 to R-2.  

The Resolutions respond to those portions of the draft Comp Plan that affect 
density, height, massing and scale, primarily on the Broadway "edge" of the 
Irvington Historic District. We believe that these changes will provide a better 
transition from the predominate R-5 zoning, moving first to R-2, then to R-1, and 
finally to RH or the commercial zones. It is interesting to note that east of NE 22nd, 
this form of transition already exists, from R-5 to R-2 to commercial. 
 
City staff admit that the vacant and underutilized land within certain residentially 
designated areas have a combined development capacity that is double the 
expected growth.  This means that it is possible to be more selective about where 
development occurs in residential zones and in historic districts.  This is the case 
for the Irvington commercial and multifamily zoning areas noted on the attached 
maps and which are part of the historic district. We have known about this over 
capacity for some time in Irvington because of the FAR study we did in connection 
with the proposed "Irvington Squire" project. 
 
I am attaching a copy of an 2009 FAR study that the ICA land use committee 
undertook when the original Irvington Squire was proposed for the corner lot at NE 
15th and Hancock. Please take the time to review this report. When we did this 
analysis we were stunned to see the results. This iteration of the project did not get 



built. This study graphically shows the amount of development capacity already in 
the zoning system, at least in the RH zone that takes up approximately 10 blocks 
on the Irvington's Broadway edge. Please note what a 71 foot height limit does to 
an adjoining historical structure. And the last two pages shows the effect of a 4 to 1 
FAR. I did not incorporate all aspects of the study, but if there is interest, I would 
be happy to provide the entire study.    
 
The zoning for the Broadway Edge, between NE 7th and NE 26th, and between 
Broadway and Tillamook, and the density that results from such zoning, was put in 
place as part of the Irvington Community Plan of 1993, 17 years before the 
Irvington Historic District was approved by the State and the Feds. I was involved 
in the 1992-93 Irvington Neighborhood Plan and, frankly, I and others approved 
such over zoning on the southern edge, the Broadway Edge, with way too much 
density. It was a mistake on our part, in my opinion.  
 
Given my experience with land use and planning in the neighborhood, I am 
absolutely convinced that Irvington will continue to take on a fair share of new 
density under the changes approved above by the ICA Board. The City does not 
need to maintain a zoning system with twice as much capacity, which I believe 
results in less development, not more. Owners are more likely to stay on the 
sidelines until a project comes along that will maximize the density and the profit 
of the owners.   
 
We hope that staff and PSC are able to make the changes proposed by the ICA 
Board for the north side of Broadway that is in Irvington, without making changes 
to the corridor designation. Our proposed changes are not intended to limit the 
densities promoted by adjoining neighborhoods for their portions of Broadway. 
Again, one size does not fit all.   
 
Regarding items 5, 6 and 7, we strongly support the implementation and full 
development of the proposed Inner Ring Policy. We would like to participate in 
such development.  

We have learned recently with two partition applications that the criteria for 
reviewing a partition does not include a factor for its impact on an existing historic 
district. In particular, an applicant wants to partition a 5000 sq. ft. lot into two legal 
lots, one 3500 and the other 1500. This 5000 sq. ft. platting is an integral part of 
the Irvington history. In our work to counter the proposed Historic District 
boundary reduction proposal, we did more digging into the various plats that make 
up the District and the role of Elizabeth Irving in their development.  It turns out 



that she was very particular about how the plats were broken up into blocks and 
lots, decreeing that even after she sold a chunk of land to developers to sell to the 
public, they were not allowed to deviate from her block/lot layout.  She is the one 
who is responsible for the pattern that is almost universal in Irvington north of 
Hancock where we have long, skinny north-south blocks with 50' X 100' lots on 
either side.  Even east of 24th, where there were plats that she didn't directly 
control (but her relatives had their hands in them), the developers copied her 
block/lot layout so as to tie their developments into the very successful "Irvington 
District" to the west. This additional work has reinforced our belief that these 50' X 
100' lots are an important historic aspect of the District and should be preserved, 
especially as it relates to infill construction. 

Finally, recent articles in the Tribune and the Eastmoreland Comments suggest a 
diminution in the role of neighborhood associations, which if accurate, we are very 
much opposed to. 
 
Thank you for your consideration. By return email, please confirm timely receipt 
of this comp plan testimony for the ICA Board with attachments. Thanks.  
 
Dean Gisvold, 
ICA Board member and Land Use Chair 
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